 STARLIGHT PINES HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION
Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
Saturday, March 14, 2020
Starlight Pines Community Center


1.  Call to Order /Determine a Quorum
President Dave Janecke called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  Board Members present were:   President Dave Janecke, Treasurer Sue Davis, and Directors-at-large Bill Cross, Kim Traver and Rosemary Brown-Jaeger.  Vice-President Bill Patterson appeared by conference call.  Secretary Connie Kiser was absent.  The President announced that there was a quorum present to conduct business.  Others present were Community Manager Patricia (Trisha) Birtwistle and Association Members as recorded on the sign-in sheet.

2.  Pledge of Allegiance
The President led all in the Pledge of Allegiance.

3.  Minutes from Previous Meetings
February 8, 2020 Regular Board of Directors Meeting – Connie Kiser Secretary
Motion:  Bill Cross moved and Sue Davis seconded a Motion to approve the February 8, 2020 Board of Directors Regular Meeting Minutes as presented. 
No Members asked questions or expressed comments.
The Motion passed unanimously. 

February 8, 2020 Executive Board of Directors Meeting – Connie Kiser Secretary
Motion:  Sue Davis moved and Rosemary Brown-Jaeger seconded a Motion to approve the February 8, 2020 Executive Board of Directors Meeting as presented. 
No Members asked questions or expressed comments.
The Motion passed unanimously. 

4.  Treasurer’s Report
4.1 Documents Distributed to the Board
• Account Balances on February 29, 2020
• Income-Expense Statement for All Funds compared to the 2019-2020 Budget as of February 29, 2020
• Income-Expense Statement for HOA Funds Only compared to the 2019-2020 Budget as of February 29, 2020
• FY Cash Flow Report for all HOA Funds for 6-1-2019 through February 29, 2020
• Account Balances for all Funds as of February 29, 2020
• Transaction Report for February 2020, sent by electronic transmission for Board only
• Starlighters Auxiliary YTD Transaction and Cash Flow Reports for February 2020, sent by
electronic transmission for Board and Starlighters Leaders
• All SPHOA funds are held in six (6) FDIC-insured bank accounts, reconciled as of the last day of the month and filed in the Office for review. Three (3) of the six (6) bank accounts earn interest at diminished rates due to the economy. The CD with AmTrust, a Division of NYCB, is earning 1.73% in interest.
4.2. Year-to-Date Income/Expense Statements as of February 29, 2020


				All Funds 		HOA Funds Only 	Starlighters Funds
Income: 			$265,378.83 		$247,001.29 		$18,377.54
Expenses: 		          ($197,247.36) 	           ($178,869.82) 	           ($17,875.15)
Income Less Expenses: 	  $68,131.47     	  $68,131.47) 		      $502.39

Year-to-Date Income Highlights
• 25 New Member Initial Contributions - $5,720.00
• 35 Lot ownership changes - $13,938.00
• $12,269.50 received for Firewise, Bark Beetle, and Ground Fire fines paid
• $498.81 received in bank interest, $414.05 of that from Liquid CD at AmTrust Bank, NYCB.
• $132,409.09 received in Assessments, Late Charges, and interest.
• 589 Members are in good standing.
Year-to-Date Expense Highlights
• $7,500.00 to abate 8 noncompliant Firewise or Bark Beetle infested lots. Expense has been billed to Owners’ accounts. Board is taking steps to collect this expense.
• $5,549.99 in legal guidance regarding CC&R Violations, Liens, and Use of Easements is over
Budget.
• $34,878.00 in Management expense is trending 17% over Budget due to Workers’ Compensation premium, combining Community Manager and Community Center Manager functions, processing 35 lot ownership changes in 9 months, 200 Firewise inspection reports, and 10 architectural change applications.
• Refuse Collection at $16,132.55 (63%) is slightly under Budget.
• Telephone expense is over Budget because TDS has increased rates and charges for a phone and a modem to operate QuickPass at the compactor.
• Electric expense is over Budget because APS is charging to operate the TDS modem
• Payments to Replacement Reserves were suspended until the Compactor Renovation Project was completed. $16,026.00 is yet to be paid to Reserves and is part of the $66,903.11 Budget Payables.
4.3. Account Balances on February 29, 2020
• Cash on hand or in the bank: $213,708.33
• Current Liabilities: $81,817.31 includes payroll liabilities, projected budget payables of
$66,903.11, Starlighters Event Cash Box, Starlighters Auxiliary Fund, Refundable Building
Deposits, Refundable Community Center Use/Damage Deposits, and our Refundable Key
Account.
• Replacement Reserves: $87,449.95
• Total Liabilities and Replacement Reserves are $169,267.26
• Undesignated/Equity Funds on February 29, 2020, were $44,441.07 as we have received 108% of our 2019-2020 projected income in the first 9 months of the fiscal year and we have not made any payments to our Reserves in this fiscal year.
• The SPHOA is in a sound financial condition but must continue to find sources of income to
repay reserve funds borrowed to renovate the compactor site and to support required HOA
expenses while building financial and replacement reserves for the future.
4.4. 2019-2020 Assessments on March 8, 2020 – 23 Members owe $10,761.66 – Less than last month
• 23 members (4%) have unpaid Assessments, Late Charges, Lien fees, and accrued interest totaling $10,761.66.
	7 (1%) are delinquent for more than one year. We have placed Liens on their Lots.
	16 (3%) are delinquent for this year. We placed Liens on their lots in December.
•589 members (96%) are in good standing.
4.5. CC&R Violation Fines outstanding as of March 8, 2020 - $37,443. 52 – Less than last month
35 Members owe CC&R Violation Fines.
• Ground Fires
$1,000.00 – 2 Members owe fines for Ground Fires in 2015 and 2016.
• Firewise
$28,263.52 –19 Members owe Firewise fines. 5 Lots have been abated into compliance. Abatement cost has been billed to Lot Owners.
• Bark Beetle Infestations
$6,930.00—12 Members owe Bark Beetle Violation Fines. 4 lots have been abated into compliance.  Cost of abatement has been billed to Lot Owners.
• Property Rules Committee Violation - Building in Disrepair (CC&R 3.10)
$750.00 – 1 Member
• Architectural Committee Violations (CC&R 3.24 Improvements without AC approval)
$500.00 – 1 Member
4.6. Federal and Arizona Income Tax Returns
We owed $50.00 to Arizona and no tax to Federal. 

Motion:  Sue Davis moved and Rosemary Brown-Jaeger seconded a Motion to accept the Treasurer’s Financial Report as of February 29, 2020 as presented, but excluding Number 4.6., the Federal and Arizona Income Tax Returns, because that will be voted on by separate Motion.   
No Members asked questions or expressed comments.     
The Motion passed unanimously.

Motion:  Sue Davis moved and Dave Janecke seconded a Motion to accept the 2018 Federal and Arizona Income Tax Returns prepared by Butler Hanson, CPAs   
No Members asked questions or expressed comments.     
The Motion passed unanimously.

Bill Cross asked about the status of finding a financial institution for the Association to put additional funds into a Certificate of Deposit to earn higher interest.  Sue Davis said she is researching that, but current interest rates are very low.   Sue also mentioned that if we open a second CD, she may have to close one of the bank accounts.   Bill Cross recommended using AmTrust again for a second CD to make things easier.

Motion:   Bill Cross moved and Rosemary Brown-Jaeger seconded a Motion authorizing the Treasurer, Sue Davis, to move $50,000 of Association monies into a Certificate of Deposit in an FDIC insured financial institution.  
No Members asked questions or expressed comments.     
The Motion passed unanimously.

5.	Community Manager’s Report – Patricia [Trisha] Birtwistle
Trisha reported:
● Properties in Starlight Pines are still selling and the values have gone up.
● Community Center use has gone up in the last two months.  She indicated that forms are being submitted for Board review at the end of the meeting regarding rental and use of the Association building. 
● Association Members should remember that any new buildings and exterior changes need to go through the Architectural Committee.
● Each group using the Community Center, i.e. Bunko, Euchre, etc., all need to clean-up when they are through.  That includes wiping up spills, picking up droppings on the floor, and removing their garbage.  This rule has been in place for a while but lately the building has been left in a mess with smelly garbage.
●The Association is looking for someone to bid on the Snow Blowing Vendor Contract.  Ray Weimer has decided that he no longer wants to do our snow blowing, so anyone interested should contact the office.

6.	Committee Reports
6.1	Architectural Committee (AC) – Kim Traver, Chair; Ray Weimer and Brian Birtwistle 
A written report was submitted indicating the Committee had: 
●Approved one deck cover 
●Issued 4 RV permits  
●Approved plans for one garage and one shed
●Gave final approval for one shed. 

Ray Weimer indicated that he has decided to retire after 10 years of volunteering to serve on the Architectural Committee and is submitting his resignation.  He was thanked for his 10+ years of service to our Community.  Kim Traver indicated that Ken Grode, Lot 285, and Gene Traver, Lot 542, have volunteered to serve on the AC.  Kim Traver, Brian Birtwistle and Ken Grode have all agreed to be signers on behalf of the Architectural Committee.

Motion:  Dave Janecke moved and Sue Davis seconded a Motion appointing Ken Grode and Gene Traver to serve on the Architectural Committee, with Kim Traver, Brian Birtwistle and Ken Grode to serve as official AC signors.    
No Members asked questions or expressed comments.     
The Motion passed unanimously with Kim Traver recusing herself from voting.

6.2	Greenbelt Committee – Board Liaison - Open; Don Cacioppo, Chair; Buddy & Sue Peck, Dave Ihns, and Dan & Margaret Knox.     
Don Cacioppo reported that there was no activity due to wet conditions. 
  
6.3	Firewise Education Committee (FEC) – Bill Patterson – Board Liaison;  Open Chair;  Brian Birtwistle, Linda Knaeble, Larry Butler, Bob Dahlgren, Dave & Pam Ihns, Paula & Tom Osterday, Dan & Margaret Knox, and Conrad Davis. 

Conrad Davis reported that one more lot has become Firewise compliant, making a total of 198 out of 200 lots that are now Firewise compliant for the 2019 inspection year.  Two dead Bark Beetle trees were noticed on Moonlight Drive.  Brian Birtwistle and Linda Knaeble confirmed the Bark Beetle infestation and the required notification documents were sent to the Owner.

Conrad asked for Board clarification on an issue from last month’s meeting.   He indicated that last month Deb Pirtle, Lot 75, asked about her problem regarding complying with the Firewise requirement of raking 30 feet from all structures, propane tanks and woodpiles.  Her house is less than 30 feet from her neighbor’s property line and her neighbor does not rake.  Conrad indicated that in the past the Firewise Committee has followed the policy that we cannot hold any property owner responsible for raking on another owner’s lot in order to comply with the 30-foot raking requirement in order to bring a lot into Firewise compliance.  There are more than a few houses or structures in Starlight Pines that are less than 30 feet from a neighboring property line.   In the future the Firewise Committee plans to recommend that homeowners with this problem contact their neighbor in order to obtain permission to do additional raking.  Trisha, the Community Manager, could provide necessary contact information to help lot owners contact a neighbor under these circumstances. Conrad wants to know if the Board agrees with all parts of this policy.

Dave Janecke asked if Conrad was asking for Board clarification that we still maintain the policy that requires a lot owner to only rake on his/her own property and not go on to a neighboring lot without permission.   There was discussion regarding the policy and it was the consensus of the Board that the current policy be maintained, and if asked, the Community Manager can provide contact information for a neighboring lot owner.   

On another matter involving inspections for 2020, Conrad indicated that since the Bark Beetle outbreak is not a current threat, the FEC would like to resume inspections for thinning this year.  They would not require the removal of healthy trees, only unhealthy trees, thus allowing the healthy trees to flourish.  There was discussion regarding the Grant program through the Blue Ridge Fire Department and the removal of trees and laddering.  Conrad indicated that the current Lot Inspection form and letter will need to be modified to include the thinning language taken from the 2018 language in the Lot Inspection form. The FEC would like Board approval at this meeting to make that change in the Lot Inspection Form checklist, a copy of which is in the Board packet.  As indicated, the only change is restoring the wording used on the 2018 Firewise Inspection Form as a new item Number 5 on the front of the current form and including the Thinning explanation category on the back.  The letter they plan to send out to announce the upcoming inspection is also included in the Board’s packet.   Sue Davis indicated she would also like to add the Board approval date at the bottom of the forms. 

Motion:  Sue Davis moved and Bill Patterson seconded a Motion to approve the new 2020 Firewise Lot Inspection forms, as presented, which include the addition of a Thinning requirement.  All forms will be identified with the Board approval date.  
No Members asked questions or expressed comments.     
The Motion passed unanimously.

6.4	Property Rules Committee (PRC) – Rosemary Brown-Jaeger, Chair; Bill Cross and Rosemary Johnson
Rosemary Brown-Jaeger indicated that there haven’t been any calls so things have been pretty quiet for new issues.

6.5	Newsletter – Bonnie Steele –   March 15th will be the deadline for submitting articles for the next Newsletter.    
  
6.6	Starlighters Auxiliary – Bonnie Steele 
Bonnie Steele reported:
●The Starlighters have $3,180.70 and that will enable them to order and pay for Happy Jack Merchandise for the Boutique to be held on May 23, 2020.  Caroline Weimer will be organizing the Boutique.
●The first breakfast for 2020 was held on February 29th, and 54 people were served with made-to-order omelets and hash browns. 
●At the March 28th breakfast they will be serving biscuits and gravy along with scrambled eggs.
●Carol Mann has donated a beautiful hand-made quilt to be raffled off in September.
●The Highway Clean-up and Potluck will be on April 3rd starting at 10:00 a.m.  After the 11:30 Potluck there will be a brief Starlighters business meeting. 

7.	Community Comment:  
Lot 475 – Don Cacioppo – He would like volunteers to help rake an empty lot for someone who needs assistance, assuming there is permission granted by the Owner.   It isn’t that big of an area.  

Lot 148 – Caroline Weimer – Caroline asked if there was an update on the Starlight Water Company sale.  Sue Davis responded as a Member of the Community and as a candidate for the Board of the Blue Ridge Domestic Water District, if and when it is approved.  She indicated that the Steering Committee is in the process of finalizing the District map that will be submitted to the Coconino County Board of Supervisors for approval.   Anyone who didn’t want to become a Member of the District by signing the initial Petition will still pay the same water rates and get the same quality of water, but he/she just won’t be able to vote or participate in the governance of the Water District.  When the District Map has been finished and submitted, there will be a Supervisors’ meeting scheduled, which is open to the public.  People can attend and voice an opinion, whether for or against.  The hope is that that there will be participants at the meeting to give favorable testimonies, because there are some people who oppose the formation of a Water District who will be there to speak against its formation.  If and when the District is approved by the Board of Supervisors, negotiations will begin with Starlight Water Company on the sale.  At that point the District will have its own attorney to handle the negotiations.   

Lot 319-320 – Frank Perno - Frank asked whether interest could be added to unpaid violation fines.  Some people figure they don’t have to pay now, because they can wait until they sell their property and then pay the fines through escrow.   Sue Davis explained that the Association can only charge interest on unpaid annual assessments, but not on violation fines.  When a property sells, however, any outstanding violation fines are paid directly to the Association out of escrow.  Larger outstanding violation fine balances carried on the books are being sent to an attorney for collection.

Lot 351 – Steve Yeary – Steve commented that Firewise needs to make it clear to people that any lot work being done under the Blue Ridge Fire Department Grant does not bring a lot into Firewise compliance.  Work being done under the Grant program only pertains to thinning and laddering, and it does not remove dead and down, rake, etc.  Trisha said there is a letter that was drafted by Bill Patterson explaining all of that to the 200 Lot Owners that were being inspected last year.  Dave Janecke indicated that he and Trisha would work on a clarification to send out to the Owners on the list. 

8.	Old Business:   
8.1       Receive Nominating Committee Report
Don Cacioppo reported that the Nominating Committee, consisting of himself, Lou Hoover, and Ken White, was tasked with finding eight qualified candidates to run for the SPHOA Board of Directors for the 2020-2021 year.  The existing Board members were contacted about their willingness to run for the Board again, and six current Board members volunteered to run.  Rosemary Brown-Jaeger indicated she wanted to step down from the Board this year and was thanked for her years of service to this Community by serving on the Board.

The Committee contacted and interviewed two Association Members who had previously expressed an interest in serving on the Board of Directors.  Don Cacioppo then presented the Committee’s slate of the following eight candidates to be listed on the Election Ballot for the 2020-2021 Board of Directors for Starlight Pines:  Bill Cross, Sue Davis, Dave Janecke, Connie Kiser, Bill Patterson, Kimberly Traver, Gary Hanson and Dan Knox.
  
Motion:  Dave Janecke moved and Rosemary Brown-Jaeger seconded a Motion to accept the following slate of eight candidates presented by the Nominating Committee to be put on the 2020-2021 Board Election Ballot:  Bill Cross, Sue Davis, Dave Janecke, Connie Kiser, Bill Patterson, Kimberly Traver, Gary Hanson and Dan Knox.
No Members asked questions or expressed comments
The Motion passed unanimously

Sue Davis and Trisha Birtwistle reminded everyone that if any Member owning a Lot in Starlight Pines is interested in serving on the Board of Directions, Nominating Petitions will be available for pickup in the office on March 17th.  The Petition will require signatures from 10%, or owners of 62 lots in Starlight Pines, and April 2nd is the deadline for turning in those completed Petitions.   Member signatures on any Petition turned in will then be verified by the Secretary and Community Manager by no later than April 4th.   All Candidates running for the Board must also submit a Candidate Information Sheet that will be included with the mailing of Ballots to Association Members.   It was also noted that April 8th is the deadline for finalizing the list of Starlight Pines Members who are entitled to vote in this election.  

8.2 Appoint Election Committee
Dave Janecke thanked Don Cacioppo and the Nominating Committee for its work in selecting a slate of eight candidates to run for the Board of Directors.  He indicated that an Election Committee now needs to be appointed, whose responsibility it will be to complete the stuffing and mailing out of the Ballots.  When the signed Ballots have been returned by the Members, the same Committee then will verify and tabulate the Ballot voting results.   The Committee will then announce the voting results to the Board and Members according to the Election Timeline.

Dave Janecke indicated that Don Cacioppo has volunteered to serve as the Chair for the Election Committee, with Lou Hoover and Ken White to serve as Committee Members.  Don Cacioppo would also be permitted to recruit additional volunteers to help as needed. 

Motion:   Dave Janecke moved and Rosemary Brown-Jaeger seconded a Motion appointing Don Cacioppo as the Election Committee Chair, with Lou Hoover and Ken White as Committee Members, and other volunteers to be chosen by the Chair as necessary. 
No Members asked questions or expressed comments. 
The Motion passed unanimously

8.3 Approve 2020-2021 Budget and Set 2020-2021 Annual Member Assessment
Sue Davis indicated that in the Board’s packet there is a Draft Budget proposal and Draft Working Reserve Replacement Schedule for review by the Board.  She explained that we are doing this in March because our CC&Rs say we have to start the process now so that the 2020-2021 Annual Assessment can be set and the Budget and Assessment Amount posted for Members in the office and in the Newsletter.  The new Budget to be approved today doesn’t become effective until the beginning of our financial year which is June 1, 2020.   She also explained that the Budget is only a roadmap and can be changed as necessary.  Looking at the Draft Budget proposals, Sue pointed out that there is a Draft #1 column, a Draft #2 column titled Bill Cross Budget, and then a Draft #3 column titled Composite, because it includes a combination of the suggestions from both the Draft #1 and Draft #2 proposals.  Draft #3 is a Budget proposal she believes we can live with and not have to raise the Annual Assessment from its current $210 per lot per year. 

Sue Davis indicated that she also received Budget input from various Association Members. Steve Yeary believes that we need to have central air conditioning in the office and possibly the restrooms, and she put a $2,000 expense line item for that in the Budget under Draft #3.   The second item Steve suggested was that we need to make sure we have enough funding in our reserve fund for Dogie Tank Road, because we are responsible for maintaining the road and repairing the cattle guard.  The previous line item was $2,400, and some of that is being used for various repairs.  Sue indicated that Steve feels the road needs to be resurfaced every 4 years.  Also, the parking lot is overdue for crack repair and sealing but there is a reserve account of $11,934 for that expense, so if we need to maintain it, then we can redo the parking lot and the mail box aprons.   Don Cacioppo also indicated he would like $600 in the Greenbelt line item to cover the cost for new reflector signs and a rental roll off so that the Greenbelt Committee can get work done during this summer.  Sue Davis also mentioned that Bill Cross submitted a Draft Budget, which is reflected under Draft #2 on the proposal sheet the Board is reviewing, and Connie Kiser strongly suggested that we establish a legal reserve fund with a goal of $20,000 over a five-year period.  Sue said that looking at the figures in Draft Budget #3, “Composite”, she believes we can pay all of our expenses next year, without raising the Annual Assessment, if we did not pay into our reserve funds.   What she has done in the Income Section of Draft #3, is include the Accounts Receivable from our Members who are delinquent in paying CC&R violation fines in the amount of $37,444.  We will not receive all of that money, but we are going after it aggressively, and also collecting a substantial amount through escrow closings.  In addition to the bank interest at $550, if we keep our assessment at $210 per lot per Member, there will be $128,520 in income from Annual Assessments.    In the Income Section she is recommending that we also include $10,762 from delinquent Member assessments, because we are also aggressively trying to collect that money.  That leaves a total anticipated income of $177,276.00 to cover our expenses and allow us to keep the Annual Assessment at its current $210 per lot.  

Sue Davis reviewed and explained in detail each item in the expense column and the reasoning for any changes from last year’s budget amount.  In reviewing the Website Expense & Mail Chimp line item, it was noted that we can reduce that from $1,000 to $500 because we are not paying for Mail Chimp.  She also indicated that we have allocated $37,406.00 into replacement reserves if available.   The last line item is the $14,816.00 Repayment to Compactor Renovation Fund to return the monies we borrowed from various reserve funds to pay for the renovation costs.  She also noted that at the end of any Fiscal Year, if there is any money left over, it is swept into the reserve funds so that we end with a -0- balance. 

Bill Cross said he anticipates that we may have about $20,000 to $30,000 left over.  Naila Erwin thanked Sue Davis for helping the Starlighters with their bookkeeping and tracking income and expenses during the year.  Caroline Weimer also thanked the Board for their dedication and hard work in helping this Community grow.

Sue Davis asked if there were any questions and Trisha Birtwistle inquired about the possibility of distributing the Newsletter online and electronically, which could save a lot in printing costs.   Sue said that if we go to electronic communication, we have to make sure that our Members are agreeable and that there is still another option for receiving the Newsletter.  It could also be on the Website so that the Newsletter could be downloaded.   Bonnie indicated that the advertisers might feel that they are not getting the same product for their advertising dollar.    It was mentioned that if sent electronically, then the Newsletter could also be saved on a computer for future research purposes.

Sue Davis explained that every year we research the Replacement Reserves and Unallocated Reserves Schedule that is included in the Board’s packet.  This is a plan on how we might replenish our capital improvement replacement reserves.   The Schedule reflects our community common assets listed which we have reserved money for in order to repair and replace in the future.   In addition, the updated Reserve Schedule also gives the general life in years for assets and the CPI inflation factor, which needs to be adjusted because of issues with the economy due to Covid 19.   Sue said she has added the legal reserves to the updated Reserve Schedule.    At the end of our current Fiscal Year, 5/31/2020, we should have $87,450 in our reserve account because we borrowed from it in order to renovate the trash compactor.  Our Finance Committee may want to review and revise the Reserve Schedule when the new Fiscal Year starts June 1, 2020, and this is just a reference draft for today.  Sue indicated she inherited this schedule; she did not create it, but she wants to attach it to the Budget so that it is posted with the approved 2020-2021 Budget.

Motion:   Sue Davis moved and Bill Cross seconded a Motion approving the 2020-2021 Budget as presented under Draft #3 [Composite], and that the 37-year Reserve Schedule be attached to the approved Budget at the time of posting for the Members. 
No Members asked questions or expressed comments. 
The Motion passed unanimously

Bill Patterson complimented Sue Davis for her hard work in preparing a Budget that allowed us to have no increase in the Annual Assessment for next year.   

8.4   Accept 2018 Federal and State Income Tax Returns
Approval already made under Item 4 above.

9.	New Business:
9.1   Review Updated Community Center Rental Form Package
Trisha Birtwistle submitted three different documents for use as a proposed packet to be given to people and groups that want to rent or use the Community Center.   The documents are in the Board packets for consideration and approval.  She thinks it is important that the documents flow together as a three-page packet that can be signed at the time of rental or use.   She noted that she has made some recommended changes on the Application form to increase the rental amount to $300 per year from its current $240, and increase the hourly rental rate to $25, which is up from its current $20.00.    The cleaning deposit would stay at $200, but she has added additional services available for a price, such as table set-up, coffee, water, and use of the Association barbeque and propane.  Starlight Pines Members would still use the Community Center for social events, clubs or groups at no charge, other than the cleaning deposit, if applicable.   In the case of an Association Member using the Community Center, a Starlight Pines resident would be required to be present at any group activity or event.  Also, rental fees would continue to be waived for any Community outreach event. 

Trisha explained that the two remaining forms in the Board packets consist of the Waiver of Liability that the attorney prepared some time ago, and the Guidelines For the Use of the Starlight Pines Community Center, which outlines what is and isn’t allowed during use of the Community Center.  

It was noted that one item on that “Guidelines” sheet indicates “No alcoholic beverages can be served on the premises.”   Trisha Birtwistle said that there are several Association Members who believe they should be allowed to bring their own alcoholic beverage when getting together at the Community Center to play cards, games, etc.   Trisha also noted that groups are already bringing alcohol in sippy cups to various events.  Sue Davis indicated that she asked our insurance agent about the liability exposure for the Association in allowing alcohol, and he indicated there is some exposure, but it is covered under our current policy.    If a person is drinking and then drives off and gets in an accident, the victim could sue us, but it would be covered.  Bill Cross explained that the exposure would be minor and difficult to hold us accountable for the liability, because we aren’t serving or selling the alcohol here.  The question is whether, as a Board, do we want to allow alcohol. The Conditional Use Permit we have for the building was also discussed, and Trisha indicated that when she spoke Coconino County, they said that as far as they are concerned it isn’t a problem as long as we are not selling or distributing alcohol.    Sue Davis reminded everyone that this is just a beginning discussion.   

Sue Davis also mentioned that in the past Chevlon School District has paid us rent for District meetings held at the Community Center, but they would be considered a public service like the annual Blood Drive.   What is and isn’t a Community outreach will need to be addressed by the Board.  Naila Erwin indicated that the other question is concerning the Waivers and when we need to get them signed, such as in the case of the annual Blood Drive that is held at the Center.  She indicated that the Blood Drive currently has to provide liability insurance and then sign Waivers.  There was discussion regarding the need to require the people drawing blood to also sign Waivers.  Bill Cross explained that those people would be working under the organization, and the organization needs to sign the Waiver and provide a certificate of insurance.    Naila explained that the certification we currently get is only for the Health Care Ministry, who organizes the event up here, but we don’t have proof of insurance coverage from United Blood Services, who is the organization providing the equipment and doing the actual blood draws.   Naila indicated that this is part of the gap in policy and paperwork that she and Trisha have been working to close.  Rosemary Brown-Jaeger asked if it should be necessary to have anyone walking in to give blood also sign a Waiver.  

Bill Patterson asked if the Board could separate this into two different items:  First would be the fee structure; and the Second item would be the policies and procedures for use contained in the “Guidelines” document.  He said the fee structure could be voted on today by the Board and the “Guidelines” document modified at a later date.    Sue Davis indicated that when she was researching the rental history, she discovered inconsistencies as to the amounts charged to various HOAs who use the facility.   Some are paying nothing and others are paying according to the rental agreement, but whatever we decide to do going forward, we should make sure we are consistent.  Caroline Weimer said that some HOAs consider our fees to be practically nothing and we should be charging more.  Bill Patterson pointed out that Trisha is sometimes having to come in after hours or when she is not working in order to open and close the building.   Some groups he has worked with in the past charge an hourly rate for that service.  Dave Janecke said he is all in favor of having one standard fee that will cover our expenses for Trisha in addition to the rental fee.  

There was Member discussion regarding the various rental options, amounts, and the cost for the use of the facility.   It was noted that since 2012 there has been no increase in the rental cost for use of our Community Center.  Rosemary Brown-Jaeger said she thinks that we should simplify things and eliminate the yearly rental amount and only charge by the hour, and it should be a $75 minimum for a 3-hour use.  Bill Cross asked Trisha for her recommendation so the Board can vote on the issue. Trisha Birtwistle, Community Manager, recommended a $75 use charge for up to a 3-hour maximum period, with each additional hour at $30 per hour.  She also wants to increase the set-up charge to $25 per event.  

Motion:   Bill Cross moved and Kim Traver seconded a Motion approving the Application for Use of Starlight Pines Community Center form, as presented to the Board by the Community Manager, subject to the following modifications:
●Eliminating the yearly rental option
●A per use charge of $75.00 with a 3-hour maximum.  Each additional hour would be charged at $30.00
●Optional Services would be available as follows:  Set-up fee at $25.00; Coffee, Tea, Hot Chocolate at $15 per event; Water/Soda available for .50 a bottle; Barbeque Grill/with propane for $25.00 per event
There were no Member comments or questions
The Motion passed unanimously

It was recommended by Kim Traver that we also consider putting air conditioning into the main meeting room, along with the office, kitchen and restrooms, because that would be a benefit for all groups using the Community Center.

10.	Adjourn:   The next Board meeting will be April 4, 2020.
There being no further business to come before the Board, the President asked that the meeting be adjourned into Executive Session to discuss legal advice, contemplated or pending litigation, personnel issues, and personal and financial issues about individual Association Members relating to delinquent and outstanding assessments and violation fines.   

Motion:   Dave Janecke moved and Rosemary Brown-Jaeger seconded a Motion to adjourn the meeting and reconvene into Executive Session to discuss legal advice, contemplated or pending litigation, personnel issues, and personal and financial issues about individual Association Members relating to delinquent and outstanding assessments and violation fines.   
No Members asked questions or expressed comments.
The Motion passed unanimously. 

						Board Approved on: ____________________
Submitted by:				       	

____________________________________
Connie Kiser, Secretary [via tape of meeting]			

Approved:

____________________________________
Dave Janecke, President
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